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This case concerns a three-day disciplinary layoff and demotion received
by a Gas Crew Foreman for safety related work performance problems.

On September 30, 1987, the grievant's crew was assigned to a job that had
been in progress. According to the grievant, a little after 8:00 a.m. on
that date he requested additional barricades that were not delivered until
approximately 2:00 p.m. At approximately 12:25 p.m., while the grievant's
crew was eating lunch at the job site, a young boy ran across the street
and fell into the open trench.

The grievant's supervisor testified that he had driven by the job site the
morning of the accident while the crew was trenching and found the site
adequately protected with cones. When the plates were taken off of
previously dug trench, however, more barricades should have been placed
around the site to protect the public. As a result of this failure to
protect the site, and previous disciplinary problems, the grievant
received the time off and demotion.

The grievant had received a disciplinary letter on September 12, 1986,
revised from a June 26, 1986 letter, that listed a number of instances
back to January of 1983 of purportedly poor work performance. In
addition, on September 3, 1987, a memo to file was written documenting an
oral counseling of the grievant for poor workmanship.



This case involved the Committee in a great deal of lengthy discussion and
presented some particularly thorny issues. The Committee clearly
recognizes that providing for the safety of the public and other crew
members is of paramount importance for a Crew Foreman. In examining this
case, however, the Committee had difficulty answering the question of how
many barricades or cones are necessary to provide adequate protection and
prevent an accident from occurring. The pat answer in hindsight is that
if an accident occurred, the barricades and cones present were inadequate.

Does this then mean that the Crew Foreman lacks foresight and that all
accidents are preventable? In the instant case, the grievant claims to
have requested additional barricades that did not arrive until after the
boy fell into the trench. Well after the fact, the person who receives
such requests was asked to confirm or deny that the grievant made that
call. Absent a log of those requests, recollection of such a calIon a
particular date, understandably, could not be made.

Examination of the Work Area Protection Guide provided to crews is of some
help in trying to determine the protection necessary. The guide seems to
indicate that cones are to be placed ten feet apart on streets with speed
limits up to 35 miles per hour. In checking with the grievant's
headquarters. they also have safety meetings two times a year that address
work protection through the showing of slides. Sign up sheets for the
meetings prior to the grievance were not kept.

As indicated earlier, the Committee was troubled by this case. Although
the prior discipline received by the grievant did not exceed a
disciplinary letter, the previous work performance problems mentioned are
concerning. In addition, even assuming the grievant did call for more
barricades the morning of the accident, there appear to be other measures
he could have taken. The supervisor could have been asked to speed up the
delivery of the barricades, or other forms of protection could have been
sought.

Under constructive discipline, it was unusual for an employee to progress
from a disciplinary letter to the discipline meted out in this case.
While the young boy falling into the trench is a serious safety issue, the
lack of a clear rule violation on the part of the grievant causes the
Committee to conclude that the discipline was too severe. In light of the
grievant's performance history, however, the Committee believes that there
is an onus on the grievant to demonstrate that he can perform
satisfactorily. Accordingly, the following settlement was agreed to:
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Two days of the disciplinary layoff will be restored to the grievant. The
grievant will be upgraded to Gas Crew Foreman on a trial basis for six
months. During the trial the grievant will be assigned the usual range of
jobs customarily worked by gas crews. If the grievant's performance is
satisfactory during the trial. the demotion will be rescinded and the loss
of wages will be restored. If the grievant's performance is not
satisfactory. the demotion will be sustained. Recognizing that the
grievant currently has rights to return to the Gas Crew Foreman
classification on a permanent basis through the bidding procedure. this
decision will not preclude the grievant from being awarded a permanent
position during the trial period. If the grievant is awarded a permanent
position. any discipline meted out must be based on its own merits and
cannot build on deactivated discipline. However. if an incident warrants
discipline during the six month period. it would support the 1987 demotion
to the extent that the grievant would not be owed backpay.

A determination of unsatisfactory performance during the six month trial
is subject to review in the grievance procedure.

On the basis of the above. this case is
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DAVID J. BERGMAN. Chairman

Review Committee

considered closed.
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